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September 13, 2004

Ms. Hilda Gay Legg
Administrator, Rural Utilities Service (RUS)
U.S. Department of Agriculture

1400 Independence Avenue, SW
Washington DC 20250
RE:
Rural Utilities Service Community Connect Grant Program

Dear Ms. Legg:

My reason for writing to you is to bring to your attention a technical issue that you and your staff should take into consideration in evaluating any grant applications under the Rural Utilities Service Community Connect Grant Program that may involve the use of Broadband over Power Line (BPL) technology.

It is possible that you will not receive any applications that propose to use BPL. Other methods of delivering broadband connectivity have much greater promise for rural areas, wireless and satellite broadband in particular. If your applicants have taken an informed and objective look at the available alternatives they will have decided to use something other than BPL.

Briefly, BPL uses medium voltage power lines (the kind that run between a power substation and the transformers that feed power to individual homes) to deliver Internet signals. BPL systems generally use radio frequencies between 1.7 and 80 MHz (between the AM and FM broadcasting bands). The radio frequency energy is not intended to radiate from the power lines. However, because they are not shielded radiation inevitably occurs. This causes interference to nearby radio receivers tuned to the frequencies used by the BPL system. It also causes BPL signal losses, requiring that the BPL signal be repeated every few thousand feet along the power line – which makes BPL systems uneconomic in rural areas. In joint comments to the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), the National Rural Telecommunications Cooperative and National Rural Electric Cooperative Association observed, “To date, no BPL system has been demonstrated to work, much less been commercially deployed, on a long, sparsely populated rural electric power line.” Despite their keen interest in offering broadband services, the two organizations cautioned that “BPL technology may not be a viable broadband alternative for rural Americans in the near future.”

FCC rules require that BPL systems must not cause harmful interference to licensed radio services. The radio services that use this frequency range include international broadcasting, aeronautical, maritime, disaster relief, military, and amateur. Of particular concern in rural areas is that low-band VHF radio systems are still common among volunteer fire departments and other “First Responder” public safety agencies. BPL systems using this frequency range would likely block communications between dispatch centers and emergency response vehicles.

As the national association for Amateur Radio with 154,000 members in all parts of the United States, over the past 18 months the ARRL has gained considerable unwanted experience with the interference potential of BPL systems. BPL systems are in a very early stage of deployment; most systems that have been put into operation are very small, and were installed only for test or demonstration purposes. Even so, radio interference has been a significant problem.

For example, in Cedar Rapids, Iowa, engineers tried for twelve weeks to resolve interference to an amateur radio station located several hundred feet from the nearest BPL installation. They were unable to eliminate the interference until they shut down the BPL system. Accompanying this letter is an engineering report describing the interference that was observed and measured in Cedar Rapids.

Radio amateurs are not alone in being concerned. The National Telecommunications and Information Administration (NTIA) in the Department of Commerce is responsible for managing the federal government’s use of the radio spectrum. An NTIA study of BPL concluded that interference to low to moderate radio signals was likely from BPL systems 75 meters from land mobile stations and 460 meters from fixed stations, and to aircraft at a 6 km altitude within 40 km of the center of a BPL service area. 

Based on our experience, if BPL systems are proposed for funding under the Rural Utilities Service Community Connect Grant Program, the applicants are likely to ignore or minimize the interference problem. In your review of such applications, we recommend that you confirm that anyone planning a BPL system has recognized the interference problem and has provided in their business plan for the significant costs of mitigating interference as it arises, including termination of operation if that proves (as it has in cases such as Cedar Rapids) to be the only solution. If they have not done so, their plan is unsound and is not deserving of funding.

We at the ARRL would be pleased to work with you and your staff to answer any questions you may have. Our desire is to avoid radio interference problems that would prove difficult to solve. Additional background information on BPL is available at our Web site, www.arrl.org/bpl.

Thank you for your attention.

Sincerely,

David Sumner

Chief Executive Officer

(860) 594-0205

dsumner@arrl.org
